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WBAI held an off-air fundraiser titled “Reframing  9/11: Alternatives To Endless War
We Must Connect The Dots” from September 11th to 14th, 2003, at The Riverside Church & Cathedral of Saint 
John the Divine in Manhattan.

On the last day of this event WBAI Staff witnessed Program Director Bernard White taking the cash 
receipts from the event and handing them to someone who was not connected with the radio station.

This raised questions among Staff and, as word of this action spread, among listeners as well.
On January 22nd, 2004, there was a meeting of the Budget Committee at WBAI. Attending this meeting 

were General Manager Don Rojas, Program Director Bernard White, Business Manager Indra Hardat and 
Unpaid Staff producers Sandy Boyer and Susan Lee.

Towards the end of that meeting the following exchange took place1:

“Susan:  There has not been an accounting of the 9/11 event at Riverside Church. 
Why not?
 
Don:  The 9/11 event planning and execution turned out to be problematic.  The 
station put out $12-13,000.  The intention was for premiums to pay back the cost.
 
Susan asked what the income was for the event?  It didn't make sense to her that 3 
days of events with hundreds of people per day at $15 per person didn't bring in 
enough to cover the costs. Where did the money go?
 
Don:  'I've asked the same question.'
 
Sandy:  Was money taken in cash?
 
Don:  How much cash we collected: we don't know.”

1 Appendix item - #1, published with the permission of Ms. Lee.



There were still open questions regarding the taking of the cash receipts by the Program Director when 
the WBAI LSB met beginning on February 19, 2004.

At the WBAI LSB meeting of March 4, 2004, There was an executive session held after the public 
session of the LSB meeting2. Treasurer Paul Surovell presented a Treasurer's Report titled “REPORT TO WBAI 
LOCAL STATION BOARD on money raised at 9/11 – Riverside Church Conference.3”

The report included a memo dated that day which Mr. Surovell had given to Program Director Bernard 
White4. In the memo Mr. Surovell asked if WBAI had been reimbursed the $2,205 in cash which Bernard White 
had given to a Ms. Janine L. Collette from the cash receipts of the Riverside 9/11 event. The memo asked some 
other questions and asked for a reply by March 18, 2004.

The Treasurer's Report also included a memo from Bernard White to WBAI General Manager Don 
Rojas dated September 17, 20035. Mr. White said that, “our planning for the memorial,” had fallen through the 
cracks. The memorial was for the late James V. Montgomery, a friend of the Program Director. It is not clear if 
the plural in this memo means that General Manager Rojas had approved of a plan to give a check from WBAI 
to cover the costs of that memorial. The legality of WBAI lending money to people is questionable.

In that memo Mr. White says that he, “Gave Mrs. Montgomery cash from the proceeds of 911,” meaning 
the cash receipts from the fund raiser which he'd been seen giving her. Mrs. Montgomery's name is  Janine L. 
Collette.

Included in the Treasurer's Report is another memo from Program Director Bernard White to General 
Manager Don Rojas which is also dated September 17, 20036, which includes a budget for the memorial, In this 
memo Mr. White says, “To facilitate this matter, I have deducted for [sic] the proceeds of this weekends 911 
forum an amount that covers the cost of the memorial which will all be reimbursed within a two or three week 
period.” The memo ends with, “This document also serves as a receipt,” and it's signed by Ms. Collette.

At the March 4, 2004, LSB executive session meeting Don Rojas did not clearly indicate that having 
WBAI pay for this memorial had been a plan that he had approved.

It is also noteworthy that Mr. Rojas had gone into the hospital for stomach surgery in late August and did 
not return to work at WBAI until the end of September. Mr. Rojas was not present on September 17, to receive 
any memos and there is a question as to the actual date when the memos dated September 17, 2003, were 
written. What is certain is the the General Manager was not at the station to receive them.

Mr. Surovell's Treasurer's Report of March 4, 2004, ended with a document titled, “A report on money 
remitted to WBAI from tickets sold at the door and book sales at the Reframing 911 - Alternatives To Endless 
War Forum 20037.”

At the executive session meeting a couple of members said that they didn't want to do anything about the 
Treasurer's Report because they did not want to send a black man to jail.

The Treasurer said he would let the LSB know what the answers were to the questions that had been 
raised.

Subsequently Mr. Surovell gave the LSB members  more documents, including a memo dated March 11, 
2004, Subject: Response to Memo of March 4, 20048.

In this memo Mr. Surovell recounts a meeting he had with Mr. White and his assistant on March 5, 
20049. As of that date WBAI had not been reimbursed for the cash receipts that Mr. White had taken from the 
off-air fundraiser. Mr. White told Mr. Surovell that the plan was for WBAI to be reimbursed by the New York 
State Crime Victims Board.

Included with that memo were several documents including faxes to Bernard White from Ms. Collette10. 
Among these documents are receipts and invoices for the memorial service and an application for 
reimbursement from the New York State Crime Victims Compensation Board, letters to officials and a memo to 

2 Appendix item - #2, Minutes of the executive session of the March 4, 2004, LSB meeting.
3 Appendix item - #3
4 Appendix item - #4
5 Appendix item - #5
6 Appendix item - #6
7 Appendix item - #7
8 Appendix item  - #8
9 Mr. Surovell misstates the date of the LSB meeting in this memo. It was March 4, not March 3.
10 Appendix items - #9 through #22. Ms. Collette's fax machine appears to have stamped the wrong date on the documents.



Mr. White from Ms. Collette dated October 6, 2003, Re: Memorial Service – Reconciliation of Accounts.
Copies of this March 11, memo were sent to the Pacifica National Board (PNB), the Executive Director 

of Pacifica, the Chief Financial Officer of Pacifica and the WBAI General Manager.
It should be noted that Ms. Collette moved to another state years ago, so no personal information about 

where she lives now is contained in any of these documents.
In May 2004, there was an executive session of the WBAI LSB Finance Committee held at Mr. 

Surovell's mother's apartment in Manhattan. Attending that meeting were Mr. Surovell, Kathy Goldman, Bob 
Lederer, Cerene Roberts, Stephen Brown and myself. At that meeting Mr. Surovell told us that the money that 
had been taken from the off-air fundraiser in September 2003, had been paid back to WBAI. He showed us a 
photocopy of a check. Unfortunately we didn't have anything to compare it to at the time. I asked for a copy of 
the check, but I never got a copy.

Questions were raised about some of the expenses paid for at Riverside 9/11 fundraiser and at the 
memorial. We were also told that the reproduction of the video of the fundraiser had to be done twice because 
the first time it had been botched.

LSB member Luanne Pennesi had asked Mr. Surovell a number of questions via E-mail. Mr. Surovell 
responded in writing11.

Mr. Surovell said that he'd submitted to the PNB the entire matter of the cash receipts having been taken 
from the WBAI fundraiser and lent to someone; he indicated that he had not heard of the PNB doing anything 
about it. He did say that a new policy had been initiated by Pacifica's Chief Financial Officer requiring 
oversight at off-air fund raisers as a result of this incident.

Mr. Surovell's reference to the video editing and duplication expenses is at variance with what I recall 
being told about this. Apparently the first person attempting to edit or duplicate the video tapes, and who had 
charged WBAI for the service, had not done it correctly and it had to be done again at increased, additional cost. 
It should be noted that the video equipment used was owned by WBAI.

Mr. Surovell tries to show in one part of that document12 that the “Reframing  9/11: Alternatives To 
Endless War We Must Connect The Dots” fund raiser had realized a significant net income for the station. 
However he included the income from premiums pitched in the total income from that event, that income would 
properly show up under listener donations during the on-air fundraiser in which the materials generated as a 
result of the event had been used as premiums.

On November 30, 2004, the WBAI LSB voted to lift the secrecy from the executive session which had 
been held about this matter on March 4, 2004. This means that the proceedings and content of that meeting can 
be viewed by the public. As Treasurer I have “declassified” all of the items related to this incident which were 
previously marked “confidential” by Paul Surovell.

As to the legality of Bernard White taking the cash receipts of the fundraiser and giving them to 
someone for no purpose related to WBAI I recently called the office of the Manhattan District Attorney. I spoke 
with a lawyer there and, without revealing anyone's name nor the name of the non-profit institution that held the 
fundraiser, I asked about the legality of such an act. I was told that what I had described was a case of felony 
embezzlement.

Submitted by
R. Paul Martin
Treasurer, WBAI LSB
November 29, 2009

This document is digitally signed with a separate file named 
“final_treasurers_report_on_riverside_911_cash_receipts.pdf.sig.”

11 Appendix items  - #23a, 23b & 23c. The original of this document was handed to me printed in landscape mode on an 8½ x 14 
sheet of paper in three columns. I have put each column on a separate page for clarity.

12 Appendix item - #23c



Appendix – item #1
-------- Original Message --------
Subject: [WBAIProducers] Budget Commiottee meeting of January 22, 2004
Date: Fri, 23 Jan 2004 17:59:32 -0500
From: Susan Lee <susan-lee@earthlink.net>
Reply-To: WBAIProducers@yahoogroups.com
To: 'wbai producers' <wbaiproducers@yahoogroups.com>
CC: 'Don Rojas' <drojas@wbai.org>

1/22/04 Budget Committee: Don, Indra, Sandy, Bernard, Susan. 
 
Don announced that Valerie Van Isler has lung cancer and is very sick.
 
Indra: Our cash position to date is $258,254.  Our payables are $96,530 or $106,530 (A $10,000 bill is in 
dispute).  We will be getting $13,000 of the payables back from national; a private funder has given the money 
to buy equipment.  Thus our payables are $83,500 to $93,500.
 
Don pointed out that in the fourth day of the fundraising drive, we have not yet made a goal of $50,000 per day.
 
Sandy asked how fundraising actually gets broken down by time during the day.
 
Bernard:  50-60% usually occurs by noon.  He said that by guaranteeing all the producers coming on, reduces 
the amount of money raised the first week.  As of next week, he thinks it should pick up.  Slow now, he's not 
worried.  He says there are some blockbuster premiums coming up.
 
Don announced that the date of  the deadline of layoffs has been deferred to end of February;  will meet on 2/11 
to review finances and issue of layoffs.
 
Bernard said we definitely will have to extend the fund drive.
 
Don said that according to the CPB, there has been a reduction of 7-10% in listener contributions to NPR.
 
Don:  The shopping cart on the website has proven successful up to now. It's down briefly to put in the new 
premiums and will be up shortly. He urged producers to mention the website.
 
Susan asked why Wake Up Call's numbers were down so much.
 
Bernard said he used to pitch it up to noon.  Now WUC only pitching from 6-9 am.
 
Bernard said the pattern we have of a slow start is normal.  He expects we will build like normal and reach our 
goal of 1.1 million dollars.
 
Don announced that 2 donors anonymous gave $10,000 towards WBAI's election coverage and $10,000 for 
FSRN to cover elections.  This money will not be counted towards the fund drive because it is restricted. 
Restricted grants are not included in fund drives.
 
Don also announced that WBAI has received a $5,000 from the Lily Auchincloss Foundation.
 
Sandy asked if we gross 1 million pledges with a 75% fulfillment, what's the ball park for layoffs?
 
Don: 25% instead of  the projected 50%.
 



Susan asked if we have a contingency plan about how the station is going to be run in case of layoffs.
 
Don: We don't have one yet because we don't know percentage of people to be laid off.  This will be determined 
in February.  We are not out of the woods yet.
 
Indra: Fulfillment rate is up.  13 premiums from the last drive are still outstanding - that means the producers 
have not yet delivered the masters.  30 premiums have been ordered but not shipped.  One premium is not able 
to ship because proper clearance had not been obtained.
 
Susan said she had questions producers and staff had asked her to bring up at the budget meeting:
 
Susan:  One producer had given $250 on an installment plan.  Only $30 had been withdrawn. The station had 
never received $220 and the producer had never been notified. This producer was concerned that this failure to 
follow up with the bank was typical.
 
Indra and Don had checked on this problem and assured us that the problem was an individual glitch in the 
original entry and was not system wide.  They said the electronic transfers are working well.
 
Susan:  What expenses have we cut?
 
Don: The station has saved $15,000 in printing costs.  Reductions of $30,000 because of telephone changes will 
show up over this next year. Verizon has been conferred with.  Codes will be changed.
 
Susan:  Non-producers often use the phones on an ongoing basis.
 
Don assured us that at least two of the people who seem to spend a great time at the station have been told not to 
use the phones.
 
Susan:  Have you guaranteed anyone that their job is secure?
 
Don:  No.
 
Don wants to clear up the story that Errol's trip to Guatemala was paid by the WBAI.  It was not.
 
Susan asked about the equipment that is being bought currently? (see earlier in the notes)
 
Don: paid for by a grant by an anonymous donor through national.
 
Don informed the meeting that he has emailed Robert Knight notification to report to work or face a two week 
suspension.
 
Susan asked how the folio was going to be paid for.
 
Don:  4 pages is in the budget; the folio will expand to 8 if we do well.
 
Susan asked how the relationship with the Brecht Forum vis a vis the folio is working out?
 
Don said it was cost effective for WBAI because the printing costs are comparatively low.
 
Susan:  Was your nephew paid?
 
Don:  No relative of mine has worked here.



 
Susan:  There has not been an accounting of the 9/11 event at Riverside Church.  Why not?
 
Don:  The 9/11 event planning and execution turned out to be problematic.  The station put out $12-13,000.  The 
intention was for premiums to pay back the cost.
 
Susan asked what the income was for the event?  It didn't make sense to her that 3 days of events with hundreds 
of people per day at $15 per person didn't bring in enough to cover the costs. Where did the money go?
 
Don:  "I've asked the same question."
 
Sandy:  Was money taken in cash?
 
Don:  How much cash we collected: we don't know.
 
Notes from meeting written by Susan
 
PS  I forgot to say that I'd asked Dan Coughlin about releasing the line item income and expense statements. 
After a conversation with him, I could only conclude that the answer was in the negative. As far as I know, no 
such numbers have been released about WBAI.  I suggested to Sandy before the budget committee meeting that 
USOC make a formal request of the Executive Director to make these numbers available.



Appendix – item #2
3-04-04 WBAI LSB Meeting Executive Session Minutes

WBAI LSB Meeting

3-04-04 Executive Session

Following Regular Meeting

75 Varick Street, NYC

[NOTE: A motion passed on November 30, 2004 ?to lift secrecy from executive session of March 4th?.

The vote was 11-8.]

Chair and Secretary Present

All board members present constituting a quorum:

Paul Surovell, Steve Brown, Luanne Pennesi,  Carolyn Birden, Berthold Reimers, Miguel Maldonado, Alex 
Steinberg, Paul DeRienzo, Mariana Gaston, Cerene Roberts, Zara Khan, Bob Lederer, Michael Warren, 
Lawrence Lucas, Ray Laforest, Tiokasin Ghosthorse, Roger Manning, Shawn Rhodes, Patty Heffley, R. Paul 
Martin, Alice Shields, Bob Owens.

Also present: Don Rojas , Station Manager  Ex-officio (non-voting)

Absent: Kathy Goldman,

[Note from  approved minutes of 3-04-04:]

Moved into Executive session (to discuss personnel related issue).

In executive session, a member of the LSB advised the board that he sent a letter regarding the matter to the 
National Board of Directors.

-end

Paul Surovell the treasurer distributed a financial report regarding the 9-11 event at Riverside Church from 



September 2003.  All information was forwarded to the Pacifica National Board.

A discussion followed concerning money from event, was re-allocated by the Program Director.

General Manager was on leave at the time and a question as to who was the substitute or what was the 
arrangement was asked. The GM stated it was a ?loose cabinet of heads of departments?.

LSB Members asked questions as to income, loss and profit.

The Treasurer stated that premiums were produced from the event.

Heffley asked about proceeds amount from Saturday.

R.Paul Martin mentioned that the WBAI Budget Committee met with GM in January 2004 and Mr. Rojas stated 
he didn?t know where the proceeds from the event had gone.

The discussion concluded with Members suggesting that we come up w/ new structures and the Treasurer stated 
that the board will evaluate the PD and GM to the degree we feel is important.

Meeting adjourned.  10:45  PM       ###

Minutes approved on 11-30-04
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